RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
January Minutes 2018

	Minutes of a meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 15th January 2018.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mr Denton, Mr Wood,  Mrs Stewart
Also present: Cllr Bayley, SDC, Mrs Hooper, Mr Collins, Mr Russ, Mr Aldred, Mr Trigg, Mr Olsen, Mr Stewart, Mrs Penollar (Clerk) and 3 Chevening residents.
Absent: Mr Swanton

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 18th December 2017 had been circulated and were approved and signed.

	4. REPORTS BY DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
Cllr Bayley reported
· She had met with Cllr Brown SDC and SDC staff involved with parking to visit the sites included in the recent parking survey and the proposals for the next stage had been sent to the clerk. KCC have been asked to get in touch with Riverhead Infants’ School as they are in breach of conditions made when granted planning permission for the school. The revised policy on parking and traffic management has still not been received from the school.
· There are 2 extra traffic wardens and residents need to be encouraged to contact SDC via email or telephone.
· KCC will be responsible for yellow lines.
· Any increase in school parking on site will affect the traffic lights.
· Work to be carried out at Buckhurst 2 car park in Sevenoaks may have a knock on effect in Riverhead.
· With Tesco’s having won on appeal, the installation of a Timpsons pod, SDC will be granting the application for new signage despite the objection from Riverhead Parish Council as the LED illumination will not be on 24 hours.
· Concerns about a cut in subsidy to the 401 bus route need to be sent to Cllr Chard KCC.

	5. OPEN COUNCIL:
· Mr Russell, Chevening resident, reported that the 401 bus route Mondays to Saturdays to Sevenoaks was viable and more information is obtainable from Chevening Parish Council.
· Mr Stewart, Chairman of Bullfinch Lane, Witches Lane & Barnfield Road Area Residents Association reported that the Association appreciate Riverhead Parish Council cannot make a decision about the proposal to put a playground on Chipstead Common but is in an advisory role and that the council will have to consider all residents views, not just those living around the Common. However the following points should be considered:
i. It is the residents around the Common who will have to put up with the interruption of their view/traffic/parking/noise/potential meeting place for youngsters/vandalism/rubbish.
ii. Chipstead Common is designated a Conservation Area
iii. Chipstead Common Conservation Area Appraisal Supplementary Planning Guide March 1999 ‘raises the awareness of the local residents to the quality of their surroundings and is intended to encourage an active interest in the care and maintenance of their properties and surrounding land, thereby fostering a sense of communal pride’ and ‘The public should be kept fully aware of the reasons for any changes in their area’ The Residents Association do not feel this has been done.
iv. The local planning authority will assess the plans but the Residents Association do not believe it is an enhancement.
v. The Common has been Common Land since 1835 and the Residents Association has questions for Chevening Parish Council as if there are grazing rights, the land cannot be built on.
vi. We appeal that you inform Chevening that residents, including parents with children, are against this unnecessary ugly carbuncle on our open grassland and trees.
vii. Inconsiderate parking is a major issue and blocks residents using their drives. This was helped by a KCC Councillor providing the egg crate ground support system with posts along Barnfield Road, but it spoiled the look. The Residents Association will not compromise on this play area.This area provides all the play opportunities required for children but with an uncluttered visually pleasing views.
viii. Edmund Burke – the founder of conservatism – defined society as a partnership between the dead, the living and the unborn. 
ix. We wish to thank the dead benefactors who gave us the Common. We wish to keep the Common in its present state to enjoy now and pass it on to the yet 
x. Please save our Chipstead Common.
· Mr Trigg thanked Mr Stewart and asked the Parish Council to note that another 30-40 residents intended to turn up in respect of the playground proposal, but were asked not to. He also reported that Chevening Parish Council are already not maintaining the Common properly and that the original request for a new playground was from a single person asking for one on Bessels Green. Chevening Parish Council will only allow Chevening residents to comment at their parish meetings.
· Mrs Hooper introduced herself and explained she was interested in becoming a parish councillor and provided some information on her background.


	6. ACTION POINTS STILL OUTSTANDING
· Highways improvements list.
· Follow up TPO request.
· Work on The Heights lanterns can now go ahead. 
· The new office LED light has been fitted. The dimensions and brightness can now be used to assess LED requirements in the main hall.

	7. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Highways
The Highways Committee met on 4th January and copies of their minutes were distributed. New issues that the Highways may investigate are a mini roundabout at the bottom of Bullfinch Lane and cycle lanes in Riverhead as well as re-visiting the old issue of a new zebra crossing at the Bullfinch. 
· Streetlights
· Following the introduction of LED bulbs the energy bill has been reduced and backdated to 1 December 2017. This has saved £122.78 excluding VAT per month from December 2017 onwards.
· Footpaths and pavements
· Cllr Stewart has obtained another quote to supply robust cast iron bollards for £125+VAT each.  However installation and ongoing maintenance may be an issue if Kent Highways will not adopt them. Cllr Stewart has produced a design for The Square, which was displayed. The Highways Committee will arrange a meeting to make a final recommendations including Amherst Hill requirements ready for next month’s meeting.
· A working party in the Village on Saturday 3rd March 10am-12pm, will meet at Alison’s Garden. The vegetation on the small sliver of land owned by the Parish Council, opposite the library, will be trimmed.  as identified by the Highways Committee. The owners of the house above there will cut back their overgrown vegetation. 
· Street furniture & garden
· Given that fewer shops participated last year, there were no volunteers to arrange the Valentine Wishes fundraiser. An alternative idea is needed to decorate the telephone box.
· Red and pink trailing geraniums have been ordered for the winter baskets. The contractor has replaced a damaged barrier basket and agreed to remove the hanging bracket from the damaged street light in the central reservation. This will prevent its loss when Kent Highways get round to replacing or moving the street light.
· Cllr Stewart has formally reported several highway issues on the Kent Highways website including the ones that have previously been reported and still not dealt with. The large diversion signs and cones that are at The Heights should be removed this week as they had been left for road works being carried out last week.
· The Clerk has asked Cllr Chard to participate in any meeting/conference call with Kent Highways Street lighting about the beacon pedestrian crossing lights and lights on the central reservation. There has been no response from Kent Highways. 
· 6 more boxes of Christmas lights were purchased at 1/3rd off in the January sale and have been delivered along with the replacement lights for the wrongly delivered pure white version. 
· Cllr Kennett will investigate replacing the stone trough planter on The Square after it broke when knocked off.
· Traffic and local parking
· Cllr Chard will be the first to receive the results of the traffic count survey that was carried out in December, but because the Chipstead Lane traffic count is currently being re-done in a different location there may be a delay in receiving the results.
· SDC Cllrs Bayley and Brown, have met with the District’s Parking Manager and Engineer to discuss the results of the parking survey that was open to residents. Their proposals developed for Chipstead Lane, Cranmer Road, London Road. Scotts Way and Shoreham Lane/Churchfield/Amherst Place were displayed. New yellow line restrictions fall within the remit of KCC as highway authority and Cllr Chard KCC has agreed to fund these parking proposals with other proposals being funded by SDC parking account. It is hoped that all parking proposals will be included in a statutory consultation for the next parking amendment order. This will be promoted next month so that the outcome to the Sevenoaks Joint Transportation Board can be reported in March. Residents can next respond to the statutory consultation for which notices will be put up on the road.
· Cllrs Wood & Stewart are already making arrangements to meet with Mitchell & Butler concerning the possible use of their carpark to help resolve some of the business parking issues in Riverhead. The Highways Committee have decided to suggest to Mitchell & Butler that a ‘Riverhead Business Parking Card’ is introduced and administrated by Mitchel and Butler. 
· The speed watch equipment is likely to be despatched at the end of January and payment not due until 30 days after delivery. After advertising in the Chronicle and on the website, there have been one volunteer. Mr Stewart also volunteered to help. Cllr Swanton will be reminded to post to facebook.
· Gas mains replacement works from the station to Hitchen Hatch Lane that may cause traffic queues in Riverhead. 
· Local business and services
· KCC are considering whether to stop subsidising the 401 bus route that passes through Riverhead. The issue has been posted to FaceBook and our website hoping this will encourage residents to make comments to Cllr Nick Chard KCC, who has stated that he is supporting the 401 and lobbying colleagues at KCC. Clerk will send the draft letter prepared by Cllr Denton to send to Cllr Chard.
· The 3 en-bloc garages on Elmstead Close were broken into last week.
· The empty barn on Worships Hill has been sold and the new owner’s details should be available soon.
b. Village Hall
· The following checks were carried out weekly and:
· Hall emergency lighting was checked and found to be in working order.
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month. 
· There is only 1 outstanding hire agreement to be returned, following the update due to price increases from 1 January for some regular hirers.

	c. Parkland
· Mr Alex Tilbury has completed the essential tree surgery in the Parkland. Cllr Kennett confirmed dead trees and some other trees were removed from the oak tree area because the canopy was too dense for trees to thrive.
· There was a good turnout at the Parkland working party with 7 volunteers. Wood chippings from the recent tree surgery were spread around two muddy paths and the paved path was cleared of leaves.
· Cllr Himsworth has started obtaining quotes for a new Parkland project grant application. The Parkland Committee propose developing the area along the stream and to replace the chestnut paling fence on London Road with black wrought iron railings. Drawings and photographs of the proposal were displayed.
· It was agreed that a memorial bench requested by one of the longest serving volunteers in Riverhead Parkland, could be sited along with the proposed development alongside the Parkland stream as benches are included in this project already.
· The repairs to the Parkland bridge are due to start next week.

	d. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Mr Stewart will put up a chestnut paling fence at Broadmead next month to hopefully prevent a dog entering the allotment again. Cost is £157 including materials.and labour.
· There are still 5 unpaid rents on Macartney allotments. It was agreed the clerk should pursue the plotholder who emailed to say he is giving up his plot without proper notice.  The amount is £18 due since 30 September. 

	e. Finance
Budget
All Councillors confirmed they had reviewed the draft budget handed out last month and that there were no questions for the clerk. Cllr Himsworth reported that the Parish element of the council tax had previously been frozen for a number of years. No other issues were raised to discuss.
It was moved that the 2018/19 budget was approved and the precept set at £53,016 with an increase to Band D tax charge from £41.85 to £42.68 
Banking
It was agreed that all Councillors present would be authorised signatories for the bank account.
It was moved that:
i) That the bank account be continued with HSBC Bank plc (the ‘Bank’) and the Bank is authorised to:
a. pay all cheques and act on other instructions for payment signed on behalf of the Council by any two persons authorised to sign (the ‘signatory’), whether any account of the Council is in debit or credit;
b. deliver any item held on behalf of the Council by the Bank in safe keeping against the written receipt or instructions of any two persons authorised to sign; and
c. accept any two persons authorised to sign as fully empowered to act on behalf of the Council in any other transaction with the Bank
d. accept any two persons authorised to sign as fully empowered on behalf of the Council to enter into at any time(s) any agreement(s) for or relating to the electronic and/or telephone banking services of any kind whatsoever (“Services”), and to delegate (including the power to sub delegate) the operation of the Services as set out in the terms and conditions governing the Services and the Council acknowledges that the Bank shall be entitled to act upon all instructions received in respect of the Services until notified otherwise in writing by the Council.
ii) That the Council agrees that any debt incurred to the Bank under this authority shall in the absence of written agreement with the Bank be contrary to be repayable on demand.
iii) That the Parish Clerk (the ‘Proper Officer’) is authorised to supply the Bank as and when necessary with the lists of persons authorised to sign, give receipts and act on behalf of the Council, and that the Bank may rely on such lists.
iv) That these resolutions be communicated to the Bank and remain in force until changed by a resolution of the Council and a copy, certified by the Chairman and the Proper Officer, is received by the Bank
That the Council accepts the account(s) and banking relationship with the Bank will be governed by and subject to the Business Banking Terms and Conditions (a copy of which has been provided) as amended from time to time together with any terms and conditions in respect of specific products and services requested by the Council from time to time.
i) Payments
· A list of payments totalling £2,003.22 was distributed, reviewed and approved. 
· Payments to suppliers over £500 included AR Tilbury £520 for tree surgery in the Parkland. 
· Receipts amounting to £1,415.00 were received for hall hire and allotment rent.
ii)  Other issues 
· The quarterly finance report and summary of payments to suppliers over £500 were distributed and reviewed
· Clerk and Cllr Denton will meet with an accountant to discuss the internal audit function for Riverhead Parish Council 

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Cllr Wood offered to attend the Sevenoaks Town Council meeting where the Draft Neighbourhood Plan is being presented.
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
SE/17/04001/FUL and 04002/LBCALT - Riverhead Harvester, Amherst Hill, Tn13 2EN
Retention of Bull Statue
SE/17/04039/HOUSE - Westbourne, Montreal Road, TN13 2EP
Erection of a single storey rear orangery, rear dormer with loft conversion and juliet balcony. Replacement of flat roof with a hipped roof on the front of the garage. Alterations to fenestration. Rooflights to the front and sides.
SE/18/00026/HOUSE - 87 Marlborough Crescent
Demolition of existing chimney to rear and the erection of a two storey side and rear extension.
· Planning permission was granted for 106 Marlborough Crescent, 2 Uplands Way, 5 Brittains Lane, Harvester (Erection of external cold room and fences with lights, together with replacement boarding to entrance gable, and minor internal refurbishment works to modern fit out features). 
· Planning permission has been refused for the external signage at The Harvester, although some signage has been erected. Clerk was asked to report the lack of a retrospective planning application.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· The general correspondence includes 2 magazines, Clerks & Councils Direct & The Clerk Magazine, which are available in the office for everyone to review.  
· Clerk has posted the statutory notices from SDC about the current vacant seat for a councillor on Riverhead Parish Council on the noticeboards and website.
· Cllr Denton offered to review the consultation by The Department for Transport asking for views questions about the Major Road Network.
· Cllr Stewart offered to continue to attend the KALC Sevenoaks meetings when she is available.
· Cllr & Mr Collins have accepted the invitation to the Lord-Lieutenant of Kent’s Civic Service at Canterbury Cathedral on 20th March to represent Riverhead Parish Council. Cllr Collins was reminded to take the chain of office.
· Clerk will forward the notice that KCC is recruiting new volunteer panel members for their school admission appeals.on request.
· The next KALC Dynamic Councillor is in Pembury on 21st February and Cllr Stewart reported that the one she attended was worthwhile and a good way to meet other councillors.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· It was agreed to appoint a 4th Councillor to the Standing Committee as these meeting although only occasionally called, are open to the public and with only 3 members would have to be cancelled if someone were ill. Chairman and Vice- Chairman are automatically members.
It was moved to appoint Cllr Colnet to the Standing Committee until May 2018.
· Playground on Chipstead Common
· So far, 17 emails have been received objecting to Chevening Parish Council’s proposal to build a playground on Chipstead Common, 8 of which are from Riverhead Parish residents. There is one from Bullfinch Lane, Witches Lane & Barnfield Road Area Residents Association and the remaining 8 are from Chevening Parish residents. None were in support. No new issues or concerns have been identified since the last meeting, but some residents are of the opinion that there are covenants protecting the land. 
· As explained last month, Chipstead Common is not only owned by Chevening Parish Council, but it also falls with it’s boundaries and not within Riverhead’s. This does mean that Riverhead Parish Council does not have any power or authority over how this land is used, but will be able to comment on any planning application if it is applied for.
· The Clerk will respond to residents who have emailed to explain this and recommend that they address their correspondence to Chevening Parish Council if they haven’t done so already. Cllr Clark, Chairman for Chevening Parish Council has already suggested that he conducts a survey with the Chevening residents and is intending to include the Riverhead residents that live on the boundary of the common. It was agreed this would be a good idea.
· There was a brief discussion as to whether feedback could be provided as requested by Chevening Parish Council have asked for some. Mr Russ reported that he had no knowledge of any covenants when he was clerk to Chevening Parish Council. It was agreed to make a statement of facts to Chevening Parish Council as there were no formal plans to discuss and it is believed that the Planning Committee will have to address this if formal plans are submitted.
· Other issues
· The Clerks Webinar training on Data Protection from SLCC has been postponed but she is attending a talk on it organised by SDC. Once training is complete, Clerk will update Cllr Collins and together they will prepare a summary of implications for the Council.
· BT have been instructed to take over broadband on a 2 year contract for a broadband/telephone package, however there is an unexplained delay at the moment. Total costs will fall overall as the now the telephone and broadband are in a combined contract. Payment will be by monthly direct debit at £41.60 +VAT. Previously the minimum total charge was £50.01 + call charges. If BT are unable to process the change before the end of January, TalkTalk broadband costs will increase by £1 to £23.31 per month.
· It was agreed to adopt the KALC Community Award Scheme and nominate Mr John Ward for the given his continued help in the Parish after his retirement from the Parish Council. No other nominations have been received. This certificate will be presented at the next Annual Parish Meeting.
· Cllr Collins will take over liaison with St Mary’s Church about meeting to discuss vulnerable residents.
· A volunteer to continue the annual scrapbook prepared by Mrs Barratt for the last 20 years will be sought via the Sevenoaks Chronicle. Clerk & Mrs Kennett will choose a garden shrub as a thank you to Mrs Barratt. 
· It has been confirmed that the time capsule is buried beneath the concrete in the Village Hall porch and the intention of the original Council was that it should not be opened until the hall is rebuilt. Clerk has recorded the location on the list of important dates kept on the office noticeboard and computer.
· Residents who remained to the end of the meeting joined in with Cllr Collins in thanking everyone for their hard work especially as volunteers.



The meeting closed at 9.10 pm
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